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Summary of the meeting held 15 March 2010

The session was presided by Ambassador José Enrique Castillo Barrantes, Permanent Representative of Costa Rica to the OAS and Chair of the General Committee, to consider the agenda items included in document CP/CG-1815/10 rev. 2.  In attendance were delegations from Argentina, Bahamas, Barbados, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Costa Rica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Grenada, Guatemala, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Saint Kitts and Nevis, Saint Lucia, Suriname, Uruguay, and Venezuela.
1. Annual Report of the OAS Administrative Tribunal (TRIBAD) to the General Assembly

The TRIBAD Annual Report was presented by its President, Judge Andre Surena (CP/doc.4472/10). In his presentation, he pointed out that one of the main activities described in the report is a set of proposed draft amendments to the Tribunal’s Statute, which he noted had been approved by the Administrative Tribunal during its fifty-seventh regular session. He indicated that the proposed amendments are the end product of a mandate that originated in 2005, during the fifty-third regular session of the Tribunal, in which the judges identified the need to amend the Tribunal’s Statute and Rules of Procedure. Judge Surena noted that the proposed changes include the use of videoconferencing to present evidence; shorter procedural deadlines to expedite cases; the inclusion of new procedural steps such as a reconciliation hearing between the parties; and the implementation of matters absent not only from the current Rules of Procedure but also from other similar international tribunals, including rules governing the appointment of experts. Finally, he requested item “Amendment of the Statute of the Administrative Tribunal of the OAS” be incorporated on the agenda of the fortieth regular session of the General Assembly for its approval, in accordance with Article XIV of the current Statute, based on the Draft Amendments to the Statute of the Tribunal, adopted by the judges on November 24, 2009.
Judge Surena also referred to what he considered to be a drastic reduction of the budget allocated to the Tribunal for 2010. He pointed out that the General Assembly, in its thirty-eighth special session, had allocated US$53,000 for the Tribunal’s operations in 2010, noting that this meant a substantial reduction–on the order of US$148,000–due to the transfer of the post of Secretary of the Administrative Tribunal, a level P-4 position, to the Department of Special Legal Programs of the Secretariat for Legal Affairs, where the Tribunal’s current Secretary concurrently holds the position of Senior Legal Adviser.  Judge Surena expressed the judges’ concern that a body such as the Tribunal must necessarily enjoy complete autonomy and have its own staff. He underscored the need for increasing the Tribunal’s 2011 budget, which would also enable it to hire a full-time paralegal. He concluded with a request to regularize the employment status of staff of the Secretariat of the Administrative Tribunal, including that no changes be made to funding either on the behalf, or in the allocation of, Tribunal staff without first consulting with, and obtaining the approval of, the President of the Tribunal. Judge Surena likewise requested that with respect to the OAS program-budget for 2011, the post of Secretary of the Administrative Tribunal be transferred back to the budget allocated to the Tribunal, whether or not the Secretary also continues on as the Senior Legal Adviser of the Secretariat for Legal Affairs, and that the budget include, in addition, funds for hiring a full-time paralegal for the Tribunal.
· Draft resolution: Amendment of the Statute of the Administrative Tribunal of the OAS
Upon consideration of the draft resolution submitted by the TRIBAD (CP/CG-1814/10), the delegations of the United States and Mexico requested that, given the budgetary implications of the draft resolution, it be referred to the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP).

The President of the Administrative Tribunal indicated that the draft resolution has no budgetary implications.

The General Committee, on the initiative of its President, resolved to:

· Bring the annual report to the attention of the Permanent Council;

· Recommend that the General Assembly include the item “Amendment of the Statute of the Administrative Tribunal of the OAS” on the agenda of the fortieth regular session of the General Assembly; and

· Refer the draft resolution to the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) to review potential budgetary implications.

2. Reports on women’s issues
Under this agenda item, four reports were considered; these were presented by the President of the Inter-American Commission of Women (CIM), Dr. Wanda K. Jones.

At the beginning of her presentation Dr. Jones mentioned how the CIM had officially launched the Inter-American Year of Women 2010, adopted by the General Assembly in 2007 under the title: “Women and Power: for a World with Equality.” She pointed out that this is an opportunity for celebration, for reflection, and for renewed commitment to promoting gender equality and women’s empowerment. She also indicated that the Inter-American Year of Women holds the promise of greater visibility for women in the Americas.
Dr. Jones stated that the presentation of the four reports show that the CIM has been able to meet its four core mandates–the Inter-American Program, MESECVI, the Summit of the Americas, and, more recently, the Inter-American Year of Women–resulting from the OAS General Assembly. She indicated that funds had been obtained for four of six ongoing projects associated with the important area of women’s leadership and political participation.
i. Annual Report of the Inter-American Commission of Women (CIM) to the General Assembly (CP/doc.4476/10)
Dr. Jones indicated that this report covers the activities carried out during 2009 and points out the areas of opportunity and challenges faced by the CIM during the year.  She made reference to changes in CIM leadership, including its President, Vice President, and Executive Secretary, and pointed out the work of each of its members. She also highlighted that the CIM has received unprecedented support form the Secretary-General, which has served to strengthen the CIM and its work, both within the OAS and in the region, noting that for the first time the CIM has been included within the Cabinet of the Secretary-General and therefore participates in strategic discussions regarding planning and policy formulation. The CIM has become a member of the OAS Project Evaluation Committee, which guarantees that the gender perspective is an integral part of the Organization’s technical work.
Dr. Jones continued her presentation by pointing out that the CIM has been part of the OAS Haiti Task Force and is lending its support for gender issues and for the participation of women in the planning and implementation of the Task Force response and recovery efforts. By way of example, she cited the special session on the situation and needs of women and girls in Haiti during the most recent meeting of the Executive Committee, which was attended by Haiti’s Minister of Women’s Affairs, H.E. Marjory Michel, and representatives of several prominent nongovernmental organizations in Haiti. Dr. Jones pointed out that as a result of this meeting, the CIM adopted a “statement of solidarity with the women of Haiti,” and has asked the Secretary-General to give presentations on the response to the situation in Haiti during future meetings, including the upcoming meeting of donors planned for this June in Santo Domingo.
Dr. Jones stressed the urgent need to harmonize the work of the CIM with the pillars of the OAS (Democracy and Governance, Human Rights, Multidimensional Security, and Integral Development), with a view to responding effectively to new and emerging issues, create synergies, and avoid the duplication of efforts with other organizations in the region, as reflected in the Biennial Work Plan 2008-2010. Dr. Jones expressed commitment to increasing the scope of CIM to include civil society as a key actor in this work, as well as academia, the private sector, and partner organizations. She indicated that one such partnership includes the work under way with the United Nations Secretary-General in the “UNiTE to End Violence against Women” campaign.
ii. Report from the Secretary-General on compliance with resolution AG/RES. 2441 (XXXIX-O/09) “Strengthening of the Inter-American Commission of Women” (CP/CG-1813/10)
Regarding this report Dr. Jones stated that the Secretary-General’s support for the CIM was appreciable, even in the context of current budgetary circumstances of the OAS.

iii. Report on the Mechanism for Follow-Up on Implementation of the Inter-American Convention on the Prevention, Punishment and Eradication of Violence against Women “Convention of Belém do Pará,” in compliance with resolution AG/RES. 2451 (XXXIX-O/09) (CP/CG-1812/10)

Regarding the Convention of Belém do Pará (MESECVI), Dr. Jones noted that the work of the first Multilateral Evaluation Round is nearing completion in preparation for the start of the second Round, which will follow the Third Conference of the States Parties in Guatemala in 2010. She pointed out that one notable achievement of MESECVI during this period has been its collaboration with the Economic Commission for Latin America and the Caribbean (ECLAC), which has contributed key statistics and indicators on gender-based violence to the Regional Observatory on Gender Equality.
iv. Report of the Secretary-General on the implementation of the “Inter-American Program on the Promotion of Women’s Human Rights and Gender Equity and Equality (PIA),” in accordance with resolution AG/RES. 2454 (XXXIX-O/09) (CP/CG‑1816/10)
Commenting on this report, Dr. Jones noted that this program remains the primary tool for gender mainstreaming within the OAS. Founded in 2000, the PIA was revised during the Third Regular Session of the CIM Executive Committee in February 2010. She further pointed out that the PIA is being implemented in most OAS bodies and agencies.
Dr. Jones commended the Executive Secretariat for Integral Development (SEDI) on its many innovative initiatives for incorporating the gender perspective into its work, especially in the areas of labor, migration, and election support missions. She also noted that the Special Rapporteur on the Rights of Women achieved a major victory for the Inter-American Court of Human Rights when, in the case of Claudia Ivette González et al. v. Mexico, it was established that the State was responsible for failing to take adequate measures to prevent and respond to violence against female victims in situations of gender-based violence and discrimination. She noted this was an important victory for the advancement of women’s rights in the Hemisphere.
Dr. Jones also emphasized the need for OAS staff to receive adequate training on the issue, noting that gender mainstreaming is crucial to the efforts of these vital positions at the OAS. She stated that in order to achieve this objective, the CIM, in collaboration with the Latin American Faculty of Social Sciences (FLACSO), launched an OAS gender-analysis training program, which is the final stages of the joint OAS-Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA) project that began in 2008. This phase, ending in June 2010, involves a series of workshops that seek to build a corps of gender experts at the OAS. These experts form the OAS Gender Community of Practice, which will promote dialogue and the sharing of ideas in order to strengthen gender mainstreaming within OAS programming.
The delegations in attendance were unanimous in offering their congratulations and appreciation to the President of the CIM and to the Executive Secretary for their important work during the year.

The Argentine delegation mentioned the efforts of the Working Group to Prepare the Program of Activities for the Inter-American Year of Women, and gave its full support for the recommendations contained in the CIM Annual Report. The delegation reiterated the importance attributed by Argentina to the work of the MESECVI, and lent its support to the proposed recommendation. The delegation offered special thanks to the Secretary General and the Assistant Secretary General for their political support to the CIM, and announced the candidacy of Ambassador Magdalena Faillace, Special Representative for International Women's Issues of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, International Trade and Worship, for Vice President of the CIM as well as the candidacy of Argentina to the CIM Executive Committee.
The Mexican delegation commended the CIM for its hard work and indicated it would continue to support its efforts, and also noted the political support provided by both the OAS Secretary General and the Assistant Secretary General.

The Brazilian delegation reiterated its commitment to continue working to strengthen gender mainstreaming at the OAS.

The Chilean delegation recognized the CIM for its clear commitment and work and pledged to continue supporting it.

The delegation of Saint Kitts and Nevis commended the CIM for its efforts in the Caribbean, and expressed its unqualified support.

The delegation of the United States emphasized the similarity between the agenda of the CIM and that of its own government.

The Salvadoran delegation took note of the reports and indicated that the CIM is clearly positioning itself as the hemispheric political forum for gender equality and the empowerment of women. It further emphasized the support provided by the CIM to women’s leadership and political participation, an essential component of governance, and the integration of a gender focus as a necessary condition for sustainable development.
The Canadian delegation highlighted the efforts made by the CIM, and that they were well-documented in the reports submitted.

The Bolivian delegation referred to the political repositioning of the CIM within the Inter-American landscape.

The delegation of Barbados referred to the CIM as the “shining star in the OAS” and expressed its best wishes to the President and the Executive Secretariat for the continued success of the CIM.

The Peruvian delegation reiterated its support for the CIM’s activities.
The President congratulated the CIM for its work in promoting women’s rights in the hemisphere, which was well-reflected in its annual report, and particularly for its assistance in gender mainstreaming within the General Secretariat, and for the progress made toward implementation of the PIA.

The Committee agreed to take note of the reports presented, as well as the observations and comments made by delegations, and decided to submit them to the Permanent Council so that, in turn, they could be brought to the attention of the General Assembly at its next regular session.

3. Annual Report of the Pan American Institute of Geography and History (PAIGH) to the General Assembly
This report was presented by the Secretary General of the PAIGH, Santiago Borrero Mutis, which also included a PowerPoint presentation (CP/doc.4475/10 and CP/CG-1817/10, respectively).
The PAIGH Secretary General began his presentation with a brief overview of the Institute, founded in 1928.
He continued by noting that during the last meeting the Pan American Agenda of the PAIGH for the period of 2010-2020 had been established, which strengthened the position of the instituion as a Pan American regional forum for the advancement of geographic information and the integral development of the mwmber states.  He highlighted that the Institute’s objectives include fostering the development of spatial databases to support decision making, streamlining the warning system, improving response capacity in disaster situations, and identifying actions that contribute to regional integration in specific fields, such as climate change, land-use planning, and natural disasters.  In addition, Mr. Borrero emphasized the importance of supporting the development of a geographical information infrastructure of the quality required for the analysis of processes associated with specific fields, such as soil degradation, biodiversity, wildfires, and the the threats posed by human settlements in coastal regions and risk zones. He noted that it is important to promote alternatives for the study of the process of Pan American development, in areas such as environmental history, regional integration processes, dissemination and conservation of cultural heritage, preservation of historical archives, and commemoration of significant historical events.
The PAIGH Secretary General then directed attention to the economic and operational situation, noting that the Regular Fund has achieved financial stability, and that the Operations and Special Funds are on sound economic footing. He pointed out that institutional assets have grown, and that the Institute is current on all its labor and social insurance obligations. Mr. Borrero noted that all of this was accomplished through efficient use of resources for technical assistance and publications. He indicated that budget allocations were substantially increased within the operational component, resulting in significant increases in spending earmarked for scientific activities. He pointed out that, as a part of the budget of the Regular Fund for 2009, a Technical Assistance Program comprising 35 projects was adopted and implemented without incident. He noted that a total of 146 projects were approved and implemented by 17 member states, and that nearly 400 fully-funded or partial grants had been awarded.  He also mentioned the publication of PAIGH journals on cartography, geography, the history of the Americas, Pan American anthropology, and Pan American archaeology and geophysics. 

Mr. Borrero also referred to the GeoSUR program (CAF-PAIGH), which was launched in Brazil in March 2007, within the framework of the South American Regional Infrastructure initiative. He noted that GeoSUR contributes to the development of spatial data infrastructure in the region, and supports the production of strategic spatial data at the country level, as well as the production of regional infrastructure maps.
Mr. Borrero mentioned the development of the Institute's communications infrastructure, noting that its website has evolved into a more dynamic and informative resource for the Pan American community, averaging 17,000 hits per month.
He pointed out that with the Pan American Professional Network (RPP), the database system was replaced by the creation of the RPP, based on voluntary registration, consisting of specialists distributed among the various technical committees.
Mr. Borrero reported that in 2009 all planned statutory meetings were carried out, including the Twenty-first Cartography Committee Consultation Meeting, held in Chile; the Eighteenth Geography Committee Consultation Meeting, in Mexico; the Seventeenth History Committee Consultation Meeting, in Brazil; and the Eleventh Geophysics Committee Consultation Meeting in Costa Rica.  Moreover, he noted that the authorities for the 2009-2013 period were elected, and that venues had been chosen for meetings of the Executive Committee from 2010 to 2014 : Lima (2010); Santo Domingo (2011); Buenos Aires (2012); Montevideo (2013); and Port-au-Prince (2014).
Finally, Mr. Borrero indicated that in 2010 the focus of attention will be on the natural disasters that occurred in Haiti and Chile, and that the PAIGH has accorded precedence to these situations which affect the earth sciences and history of these countries, while providing support to the respective national sections. He reported on how the work of Haiti’s National Center of Geographical Information (CNIGS) and Haitian Academy of Geography and History have been affected, and on the passing of Gina Porcena, President of the National Section of the PAIGH and Director General of the National Center of Geographical Information, who perished in the Haitian earthquake.
The delegations all thanked the PAIGH Secretary General for his thorough report, and expressed their condolences for the passing of Gina Porcena, President of the National Section of the PAIGH and Director General of the National Center of Geographical Information in Haiti.
The Mexican delegation indicated that the financial and administrative sustainability achieved by the Institute in recent years was especially noteworthy, reversing the trend that had practically left it paralyzed at the beginning of the decade. In addition, it highlighted the 2010-2020 agenda, offering support for establishing the Pan American Laboratory for the Observation of Natural Disasters, and requesting that in subsequent annual reports a separate section be devoted specifically to the advancements made in this regard.
The Ecuadoran delegation remarked that, financially and structurally, the Institute has regained much prominence and is becoming a particularly relevant center of hemispheric cooperation.
The delegation of the United States congratulated the Secretary General of the Institute on his reelection, and drew attention to the importance of the Institute’s work for its country, which is demonstrated by its very active participation in the four commissions of the PAIGH.
The Chilean delegation emphasized the importance of the PAIGH for its country. It remarked that the Institute’s projects are especially valued, as well as its workshops and publications, and underscored Chile’s support for its work.
The Peruvian delegation requested a copy of the PowerPoint presentation in order to share it its foreign ministry, and noted that it reserves the right to present observations or comment on said presentation at another session, upon receiving instructions from its authorities.
The Committee thanked the Institute’s Secretary General for such a thorough report and agreed to forward it to the Permanent Council for submission to the fortieth regular session of the General Assembly, together with the comments and observations of the delegations.
4. Other business
With no other matters to address, the meeting was adjourned at 12:00 p.m.[image: image1.png]
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